
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, April 2nd, 2013.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member
Mr. Jim Creighton, Board Member  


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF MARCH 5, 2013
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there are no changes to the agenda tonight but because we just received our minutes for last month tonight, we will not be putting them up for adoption until the May meeting.  The adoption of the minutes will not be suggested for tonight.

So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
RESOLUTION

PB 1-13      a.
Application of Yeshiva Ohr Hameir for a renewal of a Special Permit for a University, College or Seminary for property located at 141 Furnace Woods Road as described in a letter dated January 10, 2013 from David Steinmetz, Esq. and as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Ciarcia Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated July 25, 2012 (see prior PB 7-09).
Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 11-13 approving the Special Permit for a period of 3 years.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 23-03    a.
Letter dated January 16, 2013 from Bruce Fulgum requesting Planning Board approval for a raised deck at Fulgum’s Restaurant & Bar located at 2151 Albany Post Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did you need to say anything?  We’ve seen your drawings.
Mr. Bruce Fulgum stated I went before the Zoning Board.

Mr. John Klarl stated maybe I can preface.  Mr. Fulgum has an application before this Board and one before the Zoning Board of Appeals and the Zoning Board of Appeals was looking favorably on this application but didn’t want to close the public hearing until they heard further as the proceedings before this Board.  If this Board was of the mind to grant his relief tonight, we would do so by motion subject to CAAC, which the Chairman is here and on Zoning Board of Appeals Decision and Order but the Zoning Board of Appeals is waiting to hear from the Planning Board.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated at our work session the Planning Board did decide that they would go ahead and approve this.  

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve this subject to CAAC and Zoning Board of Appeals approval as well.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the Architectural Review Council’s has already approved it.  Art’s already signed off on it so it would really just be subject to the Zoning Board of Appeals.

Mr. Bruce Fulgum asked Madame Chairman, will I have to come back after the Zoning Board?
Ms. Loretta Taylor responded no.

Mr. John Klarl stated you’ve got an approval tonight subject to the Zoning Board of Appeals Decision and Order.  You have to show up at the Zoning Board of Appeals though. 

Mr. Bruce Fulgum responded yes, thank you.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Bruce Fulgum stated thank you very much.  Good night.
PB 1-07      b.
Letter dated March 6, 2013 from David Steinmetz, Esq. regarding the status of the Upland Lane Subdivision application.

Mr. John Klarl stated Madame Chair I recuse myself.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ve discussed this.  We’re going to receive and file this. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file this correspondence and direct staff to draft a response to the applicant’s representative.

Seconded.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just to be clear we’re going to write to the applicant to say that if he comes back it’s a new application.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 13-05    c.
Letter dated March 7, 2013 from Michael Sheber requesting a three-month time extension of Preliminary Plat approval for the Mill Court Crossing Subdivision located on the west side of Lexington Ave. and at the south end of Mill Court.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt Resolution #12-13 granting the extension.  I’d like to just clarify that the Resolution is for granting the extension only and does not address the last paragraph in Mr. Sheber’s letter regarding a meeting with the Planning Board to discuss the Site Plan.  So, I want to make sure that exception is noted.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 20-06    d.
Letter dated March 15, 2013 from James W. Teed Jr. requesting the 8th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Picciano Subdivision located on Maple Avenue.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt Resolution 13-13 approving the extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 43-06    e.
Letter dated March 20, 2013 from Ron Wegner, P.E. requesting the 3rd 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Ryan Subdivision located on Watch Hill Road.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we adopt Resolution 14-13 approving the time extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 9-99      f.
Letter dated March 20, 2013 from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting the 6th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Furnace Dock Inc. Subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 15-13 granting this extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 26-00    g.
Letter dated March 18, 2013 from Mondana Rezania, RA requesting Planning Board approval of a change of use from a retail use to an office use and for exterior changes to the existing building located at 2121 Albany Post Road (Route 9A).

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we adopt Resolution #16-13 subject to AARC review approval.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (NEW)
PB 2-12      a.
Application of Toll Brothers Inc., as contract vendee for the property of RPA Associates, LLP for Preliminary and Final Plat Approval for changes to Section III and Section IV of the Valeria Subdivision for an amendment to approved Lots 25-35, 44-49, 97-99, 119-122 and 139-147 (a total of 33 of the 147 approved lots) as shown on a 41 page set of drawings entitled “Valeria” prepared by Joseph Riina, P.E latest revision dated March 2013, a 5 page Final Plat entitled “Revised Subdivision Plat of Valeria Sections III & IV” prepared by Badey & Watson, P.C.,  latest revision dated March 11, 2013 and on a 28 page set of  Marketing Plans & Elevations prepared by Toll Brothers, Inc. latest revision dated March 12, 2013.

Mr. James Fitzpatrick stated I’m division Vice President for Toll Brothers.  Also with me tonight is Andrew Donchez, Project Manager for Toll Brothers, Joe Riina from Site Design as well as Rick O’Rourke from the Law Firm of Keane and Beane.  Just a brief introduction and I guess a history of our application; we originally began to look at this project all the way back in 2010, so it’s been a pretty long road for Toll Brothers to get to this point here.  We initially presented our application to the Board in January of 2013 and our motivation for coming in to amend the Site Plan was to amend the plan in order for as many units as possible to accommodate first-floor master bedrooms.  We felt the need to do this primarily for two reasons: one because we felt the market for this type of product required us to be able to offer this type of product and two, the bedroom restriction associated with the approval and given the size of the units, the market price of the units that a two-bedroom restriction would lend itself more to the what we call an active adult or an empty nest buyer.  With that being said, we’ve presented plans where we converted 25 of our what we call our tuck-under products, our garage on the lower-level product, garage on the lower level units and 21 of what we’re calling walk-down units where there were two subterranean levels or semi-subterranean levels that could not accommodate first-floor master bedrooms into units that could.  We’ve also taken some footprints and widen them, again, in order to allow the homes to accommodate first-floor master bedrooms.  In summary, we’ve increase the number of units that can accommodate first-floor master bedrooms from 62 to 117.  The number of units has remained the same at 147.  The number of bedrooms per unit has remained the same at 2.  There’s a net decrease in the overall sight disturbance of about a third of an acre; a net decrease in the steep slopes disturbance of about a third of an acre; a net decrease in impervious area of about a little over a tenth of an acre; and a net increase in the number of trees protected.  In addition, we’ve also committed to using what we feel are superior products and materials that and what were agreed to and part of the previous approval.  We’ve gone from vinyl siding to hardy plank and we’ve also significantly increased the amount of stone façade that we’re going to be incorporating into our homes.  In addition, we’ve also are going to be using all earth tone colors and products inclusive of our windows.  During the course of our review or presentation or our application we’ve received comments from Engineering and Planning which we have responded to as well as numerous comment letters from the residents of Valeria which we feel we’ve done a pretty good job of addressing concerns and meeting the concerns of the residents.  With that said, Chris if you don’t mind scrolling through some of the elevations.  What you see here is I think would be significantly different than what we originally presented and it is a product of everyone’s input including the Planning Board’s, the Architectural Advisory Council’s and the residents of Valeria.  That’s all we have on it.  You want to open it up to public comment?
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing and if there are any residents or people from the area who wish to make comment, now is the time to come forward.  Please identify yourself and state where you reside. 

Mr. Dick Nelson stated I live at 341 Furnace Dock Road, Valeria.  I just wanted to say something in recognition of the work and effort that was put in by one of our recently deceased members of our community, George Olson who worked very hard along with many other folks at Valeria for environmental protection and also the preservation of architectural features at Valeria.  He’s been a resident at Valeria since 1988 and he was a lifelong resident of Peekskill and the Cortlandt area.  I wanted to – unfortunately he passed away before the final renderings were made and he would have been very please I believe to see that – he would have been very pleased, I’m sure George Olson, to see that the final renderings incorporate the features in terms of the earth tone colors and the type of siding that we had worked for to get in addition to the tree preservation issues that had been worked out on in some years passed and have been incorporated in the plans as we’ve seen them on the Final Plat up to this point.  I wanted to thank the Planning Board and the staff as well as Toll Brothers for their agreeableness and their sensitivity to these issues and thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Sal Tricamo stated past President DPA President of Valeria and responsible with the community for the development agreement and amendments to it of 2010.  I came before you at that time and I wanted to thank you.  You’re part of this whole effort for us to improve ourselves at Valeria.  The community of Valeria had some problems.  The community was never well – the Valeria was never meant to be funded by 80-unit owners.  It was a resort and built in the 1920s and we are having issues with it including some safety issues.  The Town helped us last year with water issues, fire hydrants had to be replaced where there’s road issues and the Town has always helped us with that.  I come before you this evening just to say to you that the Toll Brothers, again like Mr. Nelson said, has been over and above with us and allowing collaboration and in granting approvals, improvements that we didn’t even expect.  I want to thank you for that and I know that’s going to continue because we’ve spoken about some of those things.  I just urge the Board to move as quickly as it can to approve this.  We’ve been waiting since the year 2000 and our facilities are declining as we speak so anything that you can do we would appreciate very much and thank you for your efforts.  Some of you were with us from 2000.  Thank you.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mrs. Bernice Nelson stated unit 40 at Valeria.  We moved to Valeria 29 years ago and all those years there’s been talk about new buildings at Valeria so maybe they will eventually come to pass, we will see.  We just want to thank the Board and Toll Brothers for responding to the comments that we submitted since early January.  Our early comments were completely responded to which dealt with issues of earth tone colors, as my husband stated, also more stone facing put on the buildings and a return to the cement board siding, the hardy board which had been approved by you all in 2007 and then was changed to vinyl in 2010.  We’re very happy to see the return to that and as to the colors which are now shown on the renderings.  We have a few other comments we’ve submitted in letters since the Site Plans and subdivision Plat were submitted to you all on March 20th.  Some of them are very minor, they’re nomenclature in which there were some references to the original developer’s name Valeria who’s no longer in the picture.  It needs to be replaced with the name of our Homeowner’s Association.  I’m sure the surveyor will make those changes on the Plat.  We also would like to see our understanding is the plan is to have natural gas lines coming into the development but we would like to see those shown on the utility plans.  We are hoping, in the condominium I that we lived in to someday be able to convert to natural gas because oil is very expensive.  We would like to see those lines shown on the plans.  Also, as you know, we did a great deal of work on the box turtle protection plan which resulted in the signing of an amendment in 2011 which incorporates many of the things we’d been concerned with and we want to make sure that the notes on the Site Plans reference the box turtle plan and the language that was approved in 2011.  Otherwise, we’re very pleased with what’s going forward.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  Is there anyone else who wishes to comment?  Are there any comments from…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked do you want to say anything Art?

Mr. Art Clements stated,  Chairman Architectural Advisory Committee,  our committee has reviewed the drawings for quite a while – since the beginning and also had the opportunity to meet with the applicant and we are very pleased.  I think the applicant not only has done a good job but has done a very good job in designing these buildings to fit in with the community that’s there.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anyone else from the audience who wishes to make a comment?  The Board has seen the revisions and the newest materials submitted by you and generally speaking I think we’re in agreement.  There is an agreement that the plans and the changes to the plans that were made are certainly in the best interest of the development.  We think that – we commend you certainly for being so willing to accommodate the residents there and to work with the very best products that you could find.  I think that there are only just a few things and Mrs. Nelson brought them up that still need to be attended to but I think the Board is ready to, at this point, if there are no other concerns…

Mr. James Fitzpatrick stated just one point, after getting praise for saying yes to a bunch of stuff.  There is one issue on the letter that we probably won’t be able to accommodate.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked which is?

Mr. James Fitzpatrick responded and that’s the location of the gas lines on the utility plans and that’s strictly a matter of procedure and timing.  We’re working through agreements and contracts with Con Edison but we won’t officially enter into that agreement until we have an approval and they won’t officially start – even though we know that they’ve started engineering, they won’t officially release engineering until we’ve signed contracts with them.  It’s kind of like a chicken and an egg type of scenario but we are well aware of what the past agreement was as far as allowing or providing – making sure there are provisions for the existing condominiums to tap into the gas service if they elected to do so in the future.  That was very well spelled out in the past. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we can figure out language to put in the Resolution whether it’s a ‘whereas’ clause or some sort of language to address that issue.

Mr. John Klarl stated at the time that ConEd can address the placement of the utility lines we can add it to the drawings.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and that would be, as you said, part of the Resolution, the language…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that would be satisfactory to the residents.  You can’t do what you cannot do.  You have to wait for Con Edison to work their little whatever schemes they have, whatever plans they have so I think they would be amenable to that.  If there are no comments from the members of the Board, are there?  No.
Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing.

Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to close the public hearing and refer this back.  May I have a second on that?

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we will prepare a Resolution for your consideration for the next meeting.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked to make that as a second motion or an amendment to the motion?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded no, not really.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s just for the record.

With all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 1-12      a.
Application of Springvale Apartments Company for Site Development Plan Approval for the construction of a parking area with 16 spots located at the Springvale Apartment Complex as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Springvale Apartments” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated March 14, 2013.


Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we schedule a site visit for this application on Sunday, May 5th.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated then we will meet on the 5th of May to look at this particular site.



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 

PB 4-13      a.
Application of 3017 E. Main St. Realty Inc. for Amended Site Plan Approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for the construction of a new access drive on the south side of the site and for a proposed 1,728 sq. ft. convenience store and a 1,200 sq. ft. addition to the car wash at the existing gas station/car wash located on the south west corner of Route 6 and the Cortlandt Town Center Access Drive as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan, Proposed Site Improvements” prepared by Bohler Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated October 1, 2009 (see prior PB’s 42-94 & 10-06).

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated from Bohler Engineering and with me is Brian Orser from 3017 E. Main St. Realty.  There’s quite a bit of history on this site.  I think a lot of you were on the Board when we were last here back in October of 2009.  Tonight, we’d just like to reintroduce the project.  Back in 2009 it was put on hold for various reasons.  Now Mr. Samuel Jamaal is in a position where he’d like to move forward with this project.  The plan before you here has been before the Board many times.  There was a site visit with members of the Planning Board.  There were many staff meetings.  This plan has gone through several revisions.  There were revisions to the access, the proposed access drive in the rear.  The building was reduced considerably.  There were revisions to the parking and some considerable landscaping improvements proposed along Cortlandt Town Center access drive.  Over the years, over half a dozen Planning Board meetings, several staff meetings and that site visit.  We are proud to have this plan in the position that it’s in and Sammy and his coworkers are very happy to be in a position now to move forward with this plan.  Just to run through it briefly.  It’s a 0.6 acre parcel.  You’re probably all very familiar with it.  There’s an existing carwash on the facility now.  There’s a 70’ x 30’ canopy with 4 fuel pumps.  There’s existing underground tanks and there’s two existing access drives off of East Main Street; one is an egress and the other’s a full access drive.  The proposed improvements include the construction of a 1,200 square foot, approximately, carwash addition and a 1,720 square foot convenience store.  The existing canopy and fuel islands will be replaced with a new 44’ x 31’ canopy and 4 new fuel islands, same amount as it exists today.  Also, proposed is an access connection to Cortlandt Town Center access drive.  I’d just like to also point out that the site, even though we’re adding some expansion to the carwash and a convenience store, we are in fact increasing green space from 12 to 15% on this site.  We are landscaping – we have a pretty extensive landscaping plan that we submitted back in 2009 that is going to take advantage of just about every opportunity on this site to improve landscaping.  Most notably, along Cortlandt Town access drive, which there is just complete pavement and sidewalk, there’s no green space there so that will be a nice improvement to that access drive into that intersection, esthetically as well as throughout the site and the building itself will see some major esthetic improvements.  I’d just also like to speak a little bit about that access drive, the connection to the Town Center access drive.  This site does not work without that connection.  I just want to make sure that the Board is aware of that.  The circulation around the site and with those improvements and with this investment in this property, this project isn’t going to work without that.  It also wouldn’t work for the truck, the tanker deliveries and it’s also a significant improvement to the traffic situation, not only through the site but also at that intersection.  Back in 2009, if you remember, we had representatives from Atlantic Traffic come in and speak about that and the improvements that it would make to circulation through the site and in and out of the site and at that intersection.  One of the concerns is to be able to have access to that light without trying, at the busy times at that intersection, trying to take a left out of that site, to have that option to be able to come around that site and get access to that signal system was a safety concern for the property owners and it was something that he looked at extensively.  The position of that driveway is also important because it optimizes sight distance, there’s clear sight distance to the right and to the left of it.  It’s in a position where it is far enough east to get out of the stacking for that signal system and it’s an existing easement location.  It’s planned to be there and it’s a major component of the project.  I just wanted to point that out.  I think that’s basically it.  As far as the history again, I mentioned this has been here since 2006 and then again in 2009 many meetings, reductions in the project and when we left this back in 2009 I think we were at a pretty good spot.  We had comments from staff.  We addressed those.  We resubmitted and we were asked to, at that point, I think it was acknowledged that as far as I know there were no outstanding issues other than you guys have to go back to the DEC and make sure that you’re on-board with all the Permits you need from them.  We would love to just be in a position where we were back in 2009 and unfortunately we couldn’t go through with the project but we would love to be in that position now where we can and when we’ve gone through all this legwork and just to move forward in a positive direction from that point.  That’s pretty much it so any questions you have we can answer them now.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated when I look at the drawing that you have there is a grey area on the left to the top of the curve there, it runs – I’m assuming that paving that runs out, the grey area that runs out on the left into the curved area – right there.  What is that?  Because I’m looking at this drawing and I don’t see anything comparable to that on the drawing that we received.  I can see that clearly there but I’m looking at what we were given and it doesn’t seem to match up.
Mr. Jim Gillespie asked where is it now that’s not matching up?  Oh, this here?  That’s for the rendering they do this fancy – it’s nothing.  It’s just a way to add in color.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked no, no, no but I’m saying where is that comparable on this drawing?

Mr. Jim Gillespie responded this really doesn’t signify anything other than it’s a kind of a fancy way to add the coloring of the road.  You’re talking about this line right here?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Jim Gillespie responded that’s just to add color.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked why do you need that?  Keep the color inside the drawing.  It makes it look like you’re moving that paving from there that you’re moving it out. 

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated I’m sorry for the confusion.  We’re not – I’ll make sure we don’t do that again. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s very strange.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked while we’re speaking about that intersection, just for clarification purposes, it looks like you have two arrows; one going in and one going out there but there’s a proposed “do not enter” sign.  Are you proposing that that’s an entrance as well as an exit?

Mr. Jim Gillespie responded this is a proposed “do not enter” – in other words, you can’t go this way.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, so it’s referring to…

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated we would have to angle it so that it was clear that anyone entering this way had to…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated so the answer to my question is yes that it’s both an entrance and an exit to the access?

Mr. Jim Gillespie responded yes, this is an entrance to this way and this is an exit, yes. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other concerns, any questions at this point?
Mr. Robert Foley stated just that the gentleman referred to our concerns or something about the DEC and the wetlands but there were major concerns…where it comes out.

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated the access is not in the wetlands.  The wetlands were delineated.  DEC…

Mr. Robert Foley stated two separate things: you alluded to the DEC but I thought there was also an issue amongst some of us who were on the Board then about the safety of that access road coming out, where it comes out.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, definitely.

Mr. Robert Foley stated as I recall it.

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated I don’t recall any comments about that at the time we were at the meetings.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think you’re right.  There was some concern about that. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated because we had a similar application across the way.

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated I know that we had – there may have been a concern, that’s why we had a traffic engineer come and speak about the site access and how this would improve safety in and out of the site and we talked about it at the site visit but I was not aware of any additional concerns passed…

Mr. Robert Foley stated it would certainly improve it as far as Route 6 where they wouldn’t have to all come in from Route 6 but we’d have revisit it when we go to the site.

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated that’s fine.

Mr. Robert Foley stated but it is problematic because of the curve although it’s not as bad as across the way where the other applicant wanted to put an access road.

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated we can certainly look at it again. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked and also, is there a provision if and when or in case Wendy’s can get access to that road because that was also part of the problem on Route 6 with people coming in…

Mr. Jim Gillespie responded that was a comment and that was one of the reasons we extended it as far back as we could to assist with, if that connection were to ever happen in the future…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked are you talking right here where the hand is?

Mr. Jim Gillespie responded yes.  Originally, that was much less of a – that road was much less built out so that was one of the staff and Planning Board comments was to modify that access drive so that it was more built out and closer to Wendy’s so that if they wanted to connect at some point, it would be a much easier connection.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did I understand it was Wendy’s who was pretty much objecting to the connection at that time or did I get that wrong?

Mr. Jim Gillespie responded our understanding was they weren’t interested at that time.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated they weren’t interested.

Mr. John Klarl stated not that they had an objection.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, I might have misstated that but I know that they seemed to be not interested or didn’t want to…
Mr. Ed Vergano stated initially when this was first presented to us many years ago there was an interest in the part of Wendy’s but they’ve since backed out.

Mr. Peter Daly asked one question on that carwash exit, that’s where you usually dry the cars, what kind of a provision do you have to move, if somebody wants to go around and use the access to the ring road for the Town Center, how are you going to get them over there?  
Mr. Jim Gillespie responded there is room for a car and somebody to get by there as they exit that – there’s enough distance for that car to sit outside of there.

Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s something to watch I think because it’s an easy enough area to make a mess of things.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the other thing is the possible unintended consequence of people who want to avoid the red light and are going to cut through the first entrance to your gas station area to go around to the new road and avoid the light, but I don’t if there is much that can be done about that.  Maybe some speed bumps on the turn but…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I’m not following you.

Mr. Robert Foley stated someone is stacked up at the light going east on Route 6 in the right lane to make a right into the Town Center – the instinct may be to cut through your facility and around out the new road onto the…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated not the other way around – you’re talking about from Route 6 through the site…

Mr. Robert Foley stated no, east on 6.  It happens in other similar locations around Town
Mr. Jim Gallespie stated that’s every corner in the USA unfortunately.  If there was ever a major problem you’d have to somehow be an enforcement issue…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated signage.

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated hopefully they’ll stop and fuel up before they…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but it just seems to me that that would be a very circuitous route to take.  The light isn’t that long.  By the time they work their way all the way around into the back, the light would have changed.

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated that’s true, and it’s not as obvious.  It’s not going to be as obvious as some sites where you can – it is quite the route.

Mr. Robert Foley stated well, I’ve been at the light.  It is a triple signal.  It’s a pretty long light.  Thinking ahead, out of the box.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there’ll obviously be a lot more discussion on this particular submission.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer the application back to staff for review.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Jim Gillespie stated thank you.
PB 5-13      b.
Application of Carrols, LLC, as lessee of the property of Poughkeepsie Shopping Center, Inc., for Amended Site Development Plan Approval for the remodel of the existing Burger King Restaurant, new signage and regrading and restriping of the parking lot located at 2040 East Main St. (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on drawings entitled “Existing Conditions” and “Preliminary Concept” both dated March 18, 2013 prepared by Ingalls & Associates, LLP and on a 3 page set of elevation drawings entitled “Carrols BK New Elevations” prepared by A.H. Riiel Architect, latest revision dated December 27, 2012.

Mr. Tom Brogan stated with Carrols LLC.  Address is 968 James Street.  We made an application and submitted some preliminary plans for the renovations of the existing Burger King.  The primary purpose is to remodel the interior dining room décor and bathrooms to meet ADA compliance.  The exterior façade would be the removal of portions of the main side roof and replacement with some new materials and color schemes as well as the front of the building has an atrium greenhouse structure.  Our intentions would be to remove that glass portion and put wood frame, all exterior walls with new plate glass windows and storefront windows and master façade of the remainder of the structure.  On the exterior site we propose to modify the handicap parking to the current ADA compliance which would be to the left side as you’re facing towards the building to the left side of the row of parking and we’ve also introduced a concept of a drive that would allow circulation on the site for potential improved on-site maneuverability.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is an interesting concept.  I think, certainly there’ll be some additional discussion on this and we’re going to send it back for a review memo by staff but there were a couple comments that were made including one by me about this drive through area in the front portion of the site.  I guess that was done so that people could come in and connect and go around without having to come in and do a u-turn to get onto the drive-through but in my opinion I think that’s a little bit of a problem because I think the potential for collisions is greater when you have people coming in through that left side, that left access and then coming across the front to meet with people coming in from the other access point.  It seems to me that the possibility for collision is great at that point.  Some people drive quite fast, even in areas where they shouldn’t in parking lots and whatever.  I’m not inclined to vote for that.  

Mr. Tom Brogan stated we can look at it and then maybe if there’s some concerns along those lines we could look into ways to calm that or to mitigate any concerns.  We put it on the plan.  I had seen a plan from the late ‘70s.  It was a similar kind of plan.  We wanted to get it in front of you for consideration.

Mr. John Klarl asked what’s the corporate relationship between Carolls’ Corporation out of Syracuse and the Burger King?  They own a number of the franchises?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded yes, Carolls is operated in that location since the ‘60s and in the mid-70s, Carolls had a chain of about – it’s the same entity.  In fact, the same people that were responsible for the transition from the Carolls to the Burger Kings are still employees of Carolls at 40-year careers.
Mr. John Klarl asked so Carolls has how many Burger Kings would you say?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded we now have approximately 575.

Mr. John Klarl asked what are the closest 2 or 3 to the one in Cortlandt?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded Vales Gate which was remodeled not long ago.

Mr. John Klarl asked near West Point?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded yes.  That would give some exterior color schemes décor to look at.  We have two units that we currently have Building Permits for and we’re going through some entitlements on some sign Variances in Newburgh and those two units would be remodeled as well.
Mr. Jim Creighton asked those are the two closest?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded those are our two closest, yes.  Middletown as well if you’re up in the Middletown there was an older unit kind of away from all the action going onto 211 so that building was scraped and rebuilt on the adjacent parcel and that has a similar – I think that has a similar color scheme but the footprint’s a little bit smaller.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated it’s about 2 or 3 miles from 17.  It’s not…

Mr. Tom Brogan responded you’re kind of going down into town, it’s up by the mall.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked the proposed access drive area, is that currently proposed to be either way or is it one way?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded it’s drawn in a width that would be one-way.  If I’m not mistaken that’s drawn out like 17 feet.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated 15 feet.

Mr. Tom Brogan stated so a single lane – it’s intended to be one-way.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I didn’t see any indication which way or the other.

Mr. Tom Brogan stated it’s a little bit atypical setup out there. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I forgot how the signalization is on 6 but coming out and trying to make a left on 6, do you know if there’s a green arrow?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded I do not believe there’s an arrow there.  There’s no protected left to my recollection.

Mr. Robert Foley stated traffic plan by Conklin across the way.

Mr. Tom Brogan stated correct, cars going to up out of that lower lying area.  I’m not aware, although of a lot of incidence but I honestly couldn’t tell you today as to the history of that.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked have you ever considered maybe just making the one access point…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this area here.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just out only.

Mr. Tom Brogan responded we haven’t in part.  That property is two separate parcels and so one of the issues is we – the structure, if you look, there’s a line along the left side of that building and the structure is owned by Mallick Associates or it might be Mallick Shopping Center Group.  The structure sits on one parcel and Carolls had some years ago went out and acquired the additional property by a lease and so we know we’re kind of bridging to…

Mr. John Klarl asked so one’s owned and one’s leased?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded they’re both leased.  It’s a juggling act at times.  We’re secured to the future for any improvements in terms of longevity but it’s less than ideal.

Mr. Robert Foley asked could you live with the entrance if it was to the right there?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded the entrance to the right, that’s a – it’s not a signalized but it’s also no left turn in and no left turn out.

Mr. Robert Foley stated you’re talking about going west.

Mr. Tom Brogan responded so it’s really an in only.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated going west it works, going east though you wouldn’t be able to get into Burger King.

Mr. Tom Brogan responded yes, and the traffic’s stopped they can slip in there.  We’ll work with staff and the Board.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I move that we refer this back to staff for a review memo.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Tom Brogan stated thank you.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I move that we adjourn.  I note that we have next work session, next meeting scheduled for May 7th and May 2nd.
Mr. John Klarl stated on the second page it says the next work session is the May 7th and the meeting is the second.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just a test.

So moved.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, MAY 7, 2013

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
[image: image1.jpg]



X 

SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: May 9, 2013






17



